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CHAIR’S REPORT 

I am pleased to present my report for the 2019-20 financial year and to update the 
Council on recent developments. 

The New Zealand China Relationship 

This reporting timeframe covered an extraordinary period, and can most usefully be 
viewed through the prism of a “pre” and “post” COVID analysis. 

Whilst the arrival of Covid-19 had a significant impact on education, tourism and 
people-to-people exchanges, overall New Zealand’s goods trade has held up with 
exports growing from $18.97 billion to $19.4 billion over the reporting period.1  Recent 
statistics demonstrate even stronger growth, with China accounting for 28% of New 
Zealand’s exports in the year to August 2020.2 Unfortunately services have not fared 
as well, with Covid-19 having a major impact on our tourism and education sectors. 
Investment has also slowed, with many investors waiting for borders to re-open to 
consider opportunities. 

The political relationship underpins our trade and economic relationship, and in an 
increasingly challenging geopolitical environment, maintaining this relationship is 
crucial. 

As observed by the Prime Minister earlier this year, it is natural that countries given 
the uniqueness of their particular histories, political systems and world views, have 
differing perspectives on some issues. New Zealand is an open democracy. We take 
a principles based approach to our foreign policy and make our decisions 
independently, informed by our values and own assessment of New Zealand 
interests.3  

It is vital during a period of increasing uncertainty to continue to make decisions 
carefully, and to also ensure these decisions are communicated appropriately and 
constructively. In an increasingly polarised world, we must also continue to value and 
protect New Zealand’s traditional bipartisan approach to international affairs. 

High level engagement remains an important key to maintaining and fostering the 
relationship, and is instrumental in promoting understanding. It is positive that leaders 
from both countries have kept dialogue open throughout this period. Several 
ministers visited China in the second half of 2019, and high level engagement 
continued during Covid-19 via electronic means. As soon as we are able, we will 
need to prioritise recommencing in-person engagement. 

We must also focus on developing a clear strategy for re-engaging with China post 
pandemic.  Recent calls to diversify our trading relationships are valid. Trading a  
----------------------------------------- 
1 https://statisticsnz.shinyapps.io/trade_dashboard/ 
2 https://www.stats.govt.nz/reports/new-zealand-now-overseas-trade-at-september-2020 
3 https://www.beehive.govt.nz/speech/speech-notes-prepared-china-business-summit 
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